



## **Homosexuality in Sudan and Egypt: Stories of the Struggle for Survival**

**Susanna Berkouwer, Azza Sultan, and Samar Yehia**

**Susanna Berkouwer** is a Research Fellow at the John F. Kennedy School of Government at Harvard University. She holds an MA International and Development Economics from Yale University, where she also worked as a research assistant with Innovations for Poverty Action and was a teaching fellow for courses in poverty alleviation and natural resource economics. She worked in Egypt, South Africa, Kenya and the UK before joining Harvard. Susanna is particularly interested in issues in development economics, environmental economics, and political economy.

**Azza Sultan** is a Sudanese progressive activist who works on issues related to LGBTQI persons, women, and human rights in both Egypt and Sudan. Azza is a Co-founding member and chairperson of the Bedayaa organization for LGBTQI in the Nile Valley Area Egypt & Sudan who work to foster greater acceptance of sexual orientation and gender identity issues in the Middle East & North Africa Region.

**Samar Yahia** is a Sudanese woman living in Khartoum, Sudan. She has been an active member of Bedayaa Sudan since 2012, working within the Media Team. Her work falls within the educational arena and covers training and facilitating programs as well as raising awareness of issues in the community. She has extensive experience

coordinating and liaising with members in Sudan and abroad. She has taken part in a number of meetings and events in the area including LGBT Movie Night, Bedayaa Saloon, IDAHO and Gender and Sexuality Training

[ABSTRACT]

Egyptian and Sudanese legal systems and societies have long led to discrimination and violence against homosexuals. Through a series of anecdotes, this article explores the daily struggles faced by individuals in these conservative and largely Muslim societies. We look for the sources of the discrimination and violence they confront, and we acknowledge that much is rooted in societal gender and sexual norms. Therefore we question whether regional political change following the Arab Spring will necessarily transform the societal circumstances for homosexual in the near future. Nonetheless, we remain optimistic that change is possible, provided LGBT rights advocacy maintains support internationally, nationally, and within their local communities.

*In order to protect the privacy of the individuals involved, some of the names in this article have been changed.*

Gay and lesbian Sudanese and Egyptians struggle daily to cope with the constant fear, discrimination, and physical abuse that they and their peers face, harboring a relentless feeling of hopelessness in the face of a relatively conservative society, with a majority Muslim population and traditional societal gender roles. We describe the discrimination and abuse that these communities commonly face and analyze what causes such systemic prejudice against this particular minority. While the legal and political systems of both Egypt and Sudan have contained homophobic elements for decades, we find that much of the discrimination is rooted in private, social, and religious beliefs held by the majority of the population. We do not attempt to predict whether political Islam will intensify or subside in the near future as a result of the Arab Spring. However, we worry that discrimination and abuse against sexual and gender minorities in Egypt and Sudan will continue regardless of the political outcome. LGBT organizations like Bedayaa, that work hard to empower their communities and fight for social change, nonetheless provide hope that a public fight for LGBT rights may one day be possible.

Homosexuality is a complex topic in Sudanese society. Due to social norms and prevailing constructs of femininity and masculinity in society, it is considered socially unacceptable by the overwhelming majority of the population. Few people dare talk about it publicly, because doing so would likely lead to personal attacks from members of society at large. Many Sudanese fail to understand the emotional roots of homosexuality and gender diversity, viewing them instead as physical illnesses. They tend to associate homosexuality with sexual harassment and pedophilia, which makes it nearly impossible to discuss it from social, legal, and human rights perspectives.

Frequent stigmatization and discrimination have made homosexuals invisible; consequently, they often lack access to basic rights including personal security, legal protection, health care, and social acceptance.

Several organizations are working to tackle issues related to sexual orientation and gender identity in Sudan, two of which focus exclusively on LGBT rights. Freedom Sudan, formed in December 2006, was the first Sudanese LGBT association. The second is the Bedayaa organization for LGBTQI in the Nile Valley region of Egypt and Sudan, which was created in July 2010 by volunteers who recognized the similarities between the struggles in these two countries, particularly in regards to criminalization, religious prohibition, and cultural perception of homosexuals. Bedayaa seeks to help LGBTQI people live a life free of discrimination and stigma and believes that the best way to tackle societal LGBTQI rights issues is to confront them within their community first. Like their peers, members of this community grew up harboring negative feelings regarding homosexuality, and struggle to reconcile their sexual orientation with societal norms. Bedayaa's strategy is to build an active and self-motivated LGBTQI movement in the region by empowering members to accept themselves for who they are and to promote that acceptance among their friends and acquaintances.

Because many problems affecting the homosexual community are rooted in the lack of education, Bedayaa has in the past hosted workshops to discuss gender and sexuality issues, mobile sexual awareness workshops for low-income community members to spread knowledge about health and well being, and a series of movie nights where gays and lesbians discussed current issues and shared their personal experiences in an open and supportive environment. Given that tackling the unique

issues facing gays and lesbians in Sudan and Egypt will require collaborative efforts, Bedayaa continues to connect with individuals and organizations at the local, regional, and international levels supporting LGBT rights for assistance and information. In keeping with this spirit, Bedayaa encourages anybody who feels motivated by this piece to reach out to the organization.

### **Islam and Shari'a Law**

Religious influence plays an important role in the rejection and prohibition of homosexuality. A number of scholars argue that the Qur'an encourages diversity under the reasoning that individuality and tolerance are all part of divine intent.<sup>1</sup> The Qur'an nonetheless explicitly condemns homosexual behavior. In Chapter 26, Verses 165-166 of the Qur'an, Lut asks, "*How can you lust for males, of all creatures in the world, and leave those whom God has created for you as your mates? You are really transgressing all limits*" (26:165-166). The Prophet Muhammad then adds, "*Doomed by God is who does what Lot's people did [homosexuality].*"<sup>2,3</sup> Other non-Qur'anic texts that have become part of the Muslim tradition, including *hadith* reports and *fiqh* decisions, often stigmatize Muslims who engage in homosexual acts and criminalize their actions. As a consequence, many Muslim authorities regularly assert that homosexual behavior is sinful and sick<sup>1</sup>.

Because of the strict adherence to the story of Lut in the Qur'an by the majority of Muslim clerics, Islamic Shari'a law prohibits homosexuality with a maximum punishment of death by stoning; as a result, Sudanese homosexuals frequently face persecution. A

lesbian Sudanese woman is quoted in an article published by the Inter Press Service as saying, "Talk about lesbian or gay rights is illegal. We are not allowed to express our sexuality, partly because it is considered to be a foreign culture and partly because we lived in a Islamic-Catholic dominated society which does not allow people to live in the way they want," adding that, "The death sentence for gays or lesbians has been in the Islamic book of laws for years, since the teachings of the prophet Muhammad emphasizes that it is a duty of the Islamic state to eliminate sodomy, and those who are guilty of it should be punished by death."<sup>4</sup>

Not all Muslims interpret the Qur'an this way. Many homosexual Muslims seek to reconcile their faith with their sexual identities, and most ultimately do not see a contradiction between their faith and their sexual orientation. In fact, in the same way that faith is a coping mechanism for dealing with poor living conditions, faith plays an important part in preserving hope and strength in the lives of many homosexuals. One community member reported relying on her Muslim faith in order to find the strength and courage to live honestly and openly.

The criminalization of homosexuality is a common element of political systems that base their legitimacy on Shari'a law. In Iran, the Islamic Penal Code subjects the perpetrators of same-sex crimes to the death penalty, or when committed by a minor, to receive lashes. Homosexuals and other sexual minorities are often victims of abuse and violence, and the state unofficially sanctions the harassment and abuse of homosexuals that members of society often engage in, according to a Human Rights Watch report released in 2010.<sup>5</sup> In the 2008 "Human Rights Report: Saudi Arabia," the U.S. Department of State states that "sexual activity between two persons of the same

gender is punishable by death or flogging,” and describes numerous cases where citizens engaging in same-sex activities were arrested and given sentences of up to 7,000 lashes.<sup>6</sup>

The Criminal Code in Sudan is equally strict on this matter and explicitly states that same-sex sexual activity is illegal. Article 148 of the Sudanese Criminal Act of 1991 provides as follows:<sup>7</sup>

(1) There shall be deemed to commit homosexuality, every man who penetrates his gland or the equivalent thereof in the anus of . . . another man's or permits another man to penetrate his gland or its equivalent, in his anus.

(2) (a) Whoever commits the offence of homosexuality shall be punished with 100 lashes and he may also be punished with imprisonment for a term not exceeding five years.

(b) Where the offender is convicted for a second time he shall be punished with 100 lashes and with imprisonment for a term not exceeding five years.

(c) Where the offender is convicted for a third time he shall be punished with death or with life imprisonment.

In 2002, the Sudanese government voted against the application by the International Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex Association (ILGA) for consultative status with the United Nations Economic and Social Council (ECOSOC).<sup>8</sup> In 2008 it voted against the UN declaration on sexual orientation and gender identity, signing a counter-declaration stating that personal choices related to sexual orientation

and gender identity extend “beyond the individual’s sexual interest in copulatory behavior with normal consenting adult human beings, thereby ushering in the social normalization and possibly the legitimization of many deplorable acts including paedophilia.”<sup>9</sup> Its actions in the framework of international law demonstrate that the Sudanese government does not consider LGBT rights to be human rights.

### **Social Discrimination**

Because of the importance of family and honor in Sudanese society, little is made public about homophobia in public reports or in the media in general. Yet the experience of many Sudanese homosexuals that Bedayaa interacts with is that the majority of their families and communities strongly condemn homosexuality.

Many do not consider the act of a male penetrating another male to be a homosexual act; usually only the man in the passive role of receiving penetration is considered to be engaging in a homosexual act. Azza Sultan recalls the story of Khalid, a 38-year old Sudanese gay man, who was abused by two police officers in Khartoum in 2012. As he was returning home late at night, the police officers stopped him, pointed their guns at him and ordered him to perform oral sex on both of them for 30 minutes. This experience reinforces the idea that traditional gender roles, along with notions of power and control associated with masculinity, strongly influence which sexual roles are considered socially acceptable.

Social discrimination against homosexuals in Sudan is widespread, and the mere existence of anti-homosexual legislation poses psychological and social threats for Sudanese homosexuals. Many can recall incidents of police harassment against

members of their community. In March 2012, the family of 23-year old Ahmed, one of the members of the Bedayaa community in Sudan, discovered that he was gay. His family locked him in his room for a month, separating him from the rest of the LGBT community and beating him in an attempt to convert him to heterosexuality. Ahmed ran away, but several months later his family found out where he was hiding. They convinced him to come back to Khartoum, pretending that they had accepted his homosexuality. Upon his return, Ahmed was killed by his brother.

The excerpt below was previously published by Bedayaa and Freedom Sudan on their and other online media outlets.<sup>11</sup> In it, Ali, a co-founder and the former president of Freedom Sudan recalls his own terrifying story. In April 2009, while Ali and 11 of his friends were at a private party in one of their homes, agents from the Sudanese intelligence agency raided their party, arrested them, and took them to an unknown location. Ali recalls how each of them was put in solitary confinement cells of 1.5 meters long and deprived of water and food for two days. Of his interrogation, Ali recalls the following:

They stripped me naked, and they started to interrogate me. They asked me about my friends, family, and political and LGBT association activities. They started to hit me. One of them put a pistol to my head and said “I wish I can kill you right now.” They dragged me from my legs and tied me upside down, and they started hitting me with a metal stick all over my body. They stuck the stick in my anus while laughing out loud, and asked me “Do you like it, do you want more?” I was screaming from pain, and I

was bleeding from everywhere; urine came out. They did that until I lost consciousness.

He remained there for almost four weeks and spent another three and a half months in prison. While waiting for the trial by which he was expecting to be sentenced to death, family members succeeded in smuggling him out of prison, and he was able to leave the country using a fake passport. Of Ali's 11 friends, eight later received 100 lashes each. The fate of the remaining three members, including his boyfriend, was never determined. This is but one of many cases that remain largely unknown except to the victims and their friends. Like Ali, many victims end up leaving their homes or the country out of shame and fear.

Even Sudanese homosexuals who have not faced persecution by police forces frequently encounter discrimination, verbal abuse, and physical abuse at home. Lesbians are frequently forced to marry men by their families, though Samar Yehia notes that many of her married lesbian friends have informal homosexual relations outside of their marriage. While Samar has been lucky to not have been forced into a marriage, she must live at home while she remains unmarried. Of Samar's parents and six siblings, only her mother and two siblings know that she is a lesbian—her mother discovered her sexuality by opening text messages on her mobile phone. They confront her about it regularly:

I get all types of beating: slapping, hair pulling, kicking, belt, wire. The worst type is being beaten by leather whip. Whatever is available will be used on me if I get caught talking to one of my lesbian friends, or spend

the weekend out of my room in the family house. My mother tells me I am sick. She tells me I disgust her; that there is nothing more disgusting than lesbians, and that she regrets giving birth to me. She will tell me that homosexuals were the first carriers of AIDS, and that God is punishing her by giving me the homosexuality disease. She says “Stay away from your sisters; I don’t want them to be like you.” She tells me I’m disgracing the whole family and that I should be ashamed.

Samar explains that many Sudanese believe that the Sufi Sheikh can cure homosexuality. A Sheikh is a religious scholar, and a community and spiritual leader of Sufism, which is a spiritual and philosophical school of thought within Islam. It is believed that the Sheikh can use the Qur’an to cure people from their diseases by expelling the bad spirit, the devil, from the body. When a girl cannot find a spouse, it is common for her family to take her to the Sheikh so that she will be blessed and thereby find a suitable husband. Hoping to cure her daughter from the “disease” of homosexuality, Samar’s mother sought the help of their local Sheikh. Samar describes the experience as follows:

The Sheikh ordered me to burn sheets of penciled script and inhale the smoke twice a day. On our last visit he asked me if I had prayed that day, and I told him that I had not. He started fumbling around near his chair. I asked what he was looking for and he said he wanted his *tawse*—a long leather whip. I was shocked, as I knew what he would use this for. I was ordered to go to his sister’s abode next door and fetch it. I walked off in tears, feeling an overwhelming sense of pain, fear, and desolation. I left

the Sheikh's house and went home. All I could think of was to get as far away from this man as possible.

My mother was worried that I ran away permanently. I avoided any clashes with her. I never went back to the Sheikh, nor did my mother suggest any more visits—it was a truly harrowing experience. I wish society would give us a chance to live and love one and all.

A well-known incident took place in August 2010, when Alnezam Alaam, the Sudanese public order police, raided a private party celebrating the informal wedding of two homosexual men in Khartoum, where several attendees were reportedly cross-dressing. Since none of the attendees were caught engaging in any sexual acts, the charges against them were limited to breaking public morality codes by wearing feminine clothes, applying makeup, and dancing “in a womanly fashion.”<sup>12</sup> Reuters reported that 19 of the attendees were flogged publicly with 30 lashes and fined, quoting a lawyer as stating that “public opinion and the media prejudged them and lawyers were too scared to come and defend them.”<sup>12</sup> The Sudan Tribune later reported the arrest of 25 people in Khartoum at the country's first mixed-gender fashion show, where several male models wore unbuttoned Western outfits. One of the men reported having been warned by the police that Islamic law allows for up to 40 lashes for wearing indecent clothing.<sup>13</sup> Gay Star News reported that in February 2013, nine men were arrested and beaten by Sudanese police for being gay, after a private gathering of gay friends was raided. Police stated that the raid occurred in response to neighbors who were “angered” by the attire of several of the men, who were reported to be wearing women's clothing or indecent underwear.<sup>14</sup> These stories emphasize the strict gender roles in Sudanese

society, which the government feels must be protected. With religious and legal endorsement of such norms, discriminatory and violent responses to incidents related to fashion and makeup by Sudanese police are common. Perhaps more worrisome is that Sudanese citizens and media encourage these acts of discrimination, suggesting that this is not merely a legal or political issue. These cases can be expected to continue until real social change takes place; more effort needs to be dedicated to changing the current stereotypes of gender roles in Sudanese society.

Much discrimination and violence takes place in lower income communities. Several members of upper class communities, particularly in Khartoum, find greater freedom and space for dialogue on these issues. In part due to the social protection that wealth provides, Sudanese homosexuals from wealthier families are able to more freely organize or attend LGBT events than members from lower income families. While these private events are rarely attended by non-LGBT people, the existence of an LGBT social scene is commonly acknowledged in the upper class communities of Khartoum. Individuals who are wealthy enough to afford international travel acknowledge cooperation with and support from LGBT networks in countries like Lebanon, and in the Middle East and Africa more broadly.

## **Political Change**

Homosexuals in many Middle Eastern countries have suffered immensely through decades of oppression by secular and religious political systems. In Egypt, former president Hosni Mubarak and his administration were known to be intolerant of the gay community for much of their almost 30-year rule. While the Mubarak regime was largely

secular in comparison to many other Middle Eastern governments, it kept strong ties with its conservative base and the mainstream Muslim Egyptian society, partially in order to prove to that the regime shared their traditional Muslim values. The regime was largely supported by society in targeting and jailing groups of gay people on numerous occasions.

In 2001, 52 gay men were arrested at a disco onboard the luxury cruise ship *Queen Boat* and accused of offending religious doctrine by practicing obscene behavior; many supported the government's subsequent physical abuse, falsely justified by the claim that they were conducting medical examinations to determine whether the men had gay sex. The media contributed to this discrimination by naming those arrested, and many served extended prison sentences or performed hard labor. In 2004, Human Rights Watch reported that it knew of hundreds of gay men who had been harassed, arrested, and often tortured, frequently without trial, in the years leading up to the report.<sup>15</sup>

After decades in power, several regimes in the Middle East were dramatically overthrown by massive popular uprisings during the Arab Spring. The uprisings brought political change across many Arab countries, and gave millions of people hope for greater freedom. But what will be the long-term outcomes of the popular protests that have shaken the region since the beginning of 2011 in term of sexual freedom and gender equality? Will the Arab spring bring change for Arab homosexuals?

Egypt succeeded in holding elections, but many Egyptians fear that many politicians who gained power do not believe in democracy. In a statement broadcast on

YouTube, Abdel Moneim El-Shahat, the spokesperson of al-Da'wa al-Salafiya (the Salafist Call), one of Egypt's largest Sufi societies, said that democracy itself is *haram* (forbidden) and *kufur* (blasphemous).<sup>16</sup> The effects of the Arab Spring were magnified by the existence of Islamic organizations that, despite exerting strong influences throughout the country, existed without legitimate or recognized power throughout decades of secular dictatorship. As the Arab Spring intensified, Islamist groups organized themselves and assumed leadership roles. Today, homosexual Egyptians fear that societal values and beliefs will not change soon—and if they do, that they will change towards conservatism rather than increase sexual and gender freedom. Because Islamic political systems have historically discriminated against homosexuals, members of this community should be concerned when the threat of religious fundamentalism appears to increase.

After the 25 January revolution in 2011, which witnessed the forced resignation of former president Hosni Mubarak, the Muslim Brotherhood gained political power and influence. They won a majority of seats in the Shura Council, and their candidate Mohamed Morsi was elected president of Egypt. In December 2012, parliament passed a constitution declaring that Egyptian law should be grounded in the principles of Islamic law. Liberals feared that proclaiming Islam the state religion would set Egypt on a path towards conservatism and Shari'a rule of law. The Muslim Brotherhood continued to increase its power and influence until facing what has been deemed a military coup in June 2013.

During the revolution and while the Muslim Brotherhood was in power, physical and sexual violence against women and sexual minorities increased significantly and

visibly. No reliable statistics on violence against homosexuals have been published by the UN or by any other international organization, but the societal construct of masculinity that contributes to widespread violence against women frequently purports to justify violence against male homosexuals, who are considered more feminine. The experiences of women who are harassed by police can therefore be compared with the experiences of homosexuals who find themselves in similar situations. A United Nations report released in April 2013 noted that 49% of Egyptian women experienced increased rates of harassment since the revolution, with 44% stating that the rates had stayed the same and only 7% saying that their situations had improved. These data are especially worrisome given the already high rates of sexual harassment in the country; in fact, 61% of women report having been subjected to rape.<sup>17</sup> The UN report further states that in nearly 20% of female sexual harassment cases the only police “intervention” was the police officer actually contributing to the verbal and/or physical harassment. Nonetheless, Egypt's Ministry of Interior reported 9,468 cases of harassment, 329 sexual assaults and 112 cases of rape during 2012. While high, these figures are significantly lower than UN estimates. Government statistics likely underestimate the true number of cases, as women frequently fear reporting harassment to the police because of consequences imposed by their families or by the police.<sup>18</sup>

A survey collected by Bedayaa in Egypt in 2012 of 140 homosexuals in Egypt age 18-35 years old living in different socioeconomic circumstances in Cairo, Alexandria, and other cities confirms that the high rate of violence against women is indicative of widespread violence against homosexuals. Of those surveyed, 80% reported having experienced verbal abuse, of which 49% reported having also experienced physical

abuse. A majority of them felt that they could not live a normal life as a homosexual person in Egypt. The majority of people wanting to leave the country were from middle-class families, while those from the upper-class families generally did not want to leave. This is likely due to upper-class families holding more power within the government, and members of those families, regardless of sexual orientation, being less likely to face abuse or harassment, which is similar to the experiences of homosexuals in Sudan.

While the Muslim Brotherhood is no longer in power, many Egyptian homosexuals fear that widespread religious conservatism will contribute to continued discrimination in the future. According to the Pew Research Center, 82% of Egyptian Muslims endorse the stoning of people who commit adultery.<sup>19</sup> Because adultery and homosexuality are referred to with similar language in many religious texts, groups who endorse this form of punishment are likely to display similar attitudes toward homosexuality. Because discrimination against homosexuals is rooted in traditional family values and religious beliefs of the Egyptian people rather than in the legal system alone, this fear is understandable. If political Islamic gain power, the threat to the safety of Egyptian homosexuals is obvious. Even if the influence of Islam on the political landscape weakens, the existing social stigma and discrimination attached to homosexuality is unlikely to improve in the short term.

## **Looking Ahead**

The Arab Spring has not yet caused political change in Sudan. Shari'a law is still firmly in place and the current president of Sudan will soon have been in power for 25 years. While the killing of a demonstrator by government security forces in September

2013 triggered a series of demonstrations by the Sudanese people against their government, these were met with force by the national army and failed to cause political change, resulting only in the arrest of hundreds of demonstrators. While the political future of Egypt remains uncertain, any government is likely to want to reach out to Egypt's conservative base and support long-held societal traditions and expectations, including limitations on sexual and gender rights. Therefore, many Sudanese and Egyptian homosexuals feel hopeless in the face of daily rejection and discrimination without any prospect for improvement in the near future.

Nonetheless, some homosexual Egyptians are optimistic about the future. Egyptians started protesting against the Muslim Brotherhood after having stopped believing in many of the slogans that they used to appeal to a strongly Muslim public. Many Egyptians felt they failed to create the social justice and prosperity that they had promised with phrases like "Islam is the solution" and "the Qur'an is our constitution, which culminated in the overthrow of the Muslim Brotherhood during the coup of 30 June, with President Mohamed Morsi and many other top leaders currently in jail awaiting trial. Political liberals and Muslim moderates, strongly supported by the 9% of the population who are Coptic Christians, have been particularly vocal about their opposition to a potential transformation of the Egyptian state into an Islamic nation such as Saudi Arabia or Iran. Optimists therefore have reason to believe that cultural conservatism has been losing political influence in Egypt. Despite the present political instability in both Egypt and Sudan, Bedayaa has faith that the LGBT communities in these countries will continue to fight for their rights through empowerment, advocacy, and raising awareness. They hope that this determination will lead to a strong and

active movement in the region that will continue its struggle with hope for a bright and promising future for LGBT Egyptians and Sudanese.

- <sup>1</sup> Siraj al-Haqq Kugle, Scott. *Homosexuality in Islam: Critical Reflection on Gay, Lesbian and Transgender Muslims*. *Oneworld Publications*, 2010. <http://books.google.com/books?id=GdQIAQAQAQBAJ&lpg=PT5&ots=Nr0eAd3TwJ&dq=homosexuality%20Islam&lr&pg=PT5#v=onepage&q=homosexuality%20Islam&f=false>.
- <sup>2</sup> Duran, Khalid. "Homosexuality in Islam", *Homosexuality and World Religions*. Valley Forge, Pennsylvania: Trinity Press International, 1993. 181-197. [http://books.google.com/books?id=RS0KAQAAMAAJ&source=gbs\\_book\\_similarbooks](http://books.google.com/books?id=RS0KAQAAMAAJ&source=gbs_book_similarbooks).
- <sup>3</sup> Kligerman, Nicole. "Homosexuality in Islam: A Difficult Paradox". *Macalester Islam Journal*, 2007: Vol. 2: Iss. 3, Article 8. <http://digitalcommons.macalester.edu/islam/vol2/iss3/8>.
- <sup>4</sup> Nhial Bol. Sudan-Human Rights: Who dares to Talk About Gay Rights? *Inter Press Service*, 20 August 1996. <http://ipsnews2.wpengine.com/1996/08/sudan-human-rights-who-dares-to-talk-about-gay-rights/>.
- <sup>5</sup> Human Rights Watch. "We Are a Buried Generation: Discrimination and Violence against Sexual Minorities in Iran", 2010. <http://www.hrw.org/print/reports/2010/12/15/we-are-buried-generation-0>.
- <sup>6</sup> Country Reports on Human Rights Practices. "2008 Human Rights Report: Saudi Arabia." *U.S. Department of State*, 2009. <http://www.state.gov/j/drl/rls/hrrpt/2008/nea/119126.htm>.
- <sup>7</sup> "Sudan: The Criminal Act 1991". *Arab Law Quarterly*, Vol. 9, No. 1 (1994), pp. 32-80. <http://www.jstor.org/stable/3381514>.
- <sup>8</sup> United Nations Department of Economic and Social Affairs. "Basic Facts about ECOSOC Status". <http://www.csonet.org/?menu=100>.
- <sup>9</sup> Response to SOGI Human Rights Statement, read by Syria. 18 Dec 2008. <http://iglhr.org/binary-data/ATTACHMENT/file/000/000/315-1.doc>
- <sup>10</sup> Fisher, John and Sara Perle. "Governments Remove Sexual Orientation from UN Resolution Condemning Extrajudicial, Summary or Arbitrary Executions". *International Gay and Lesbian Human Rights Commission*, 2010. <http://iglhr.org/content/governments-remove-sexual-orientation-un-resolution-condemning-extrajudicial-summary-or>
- <sup>11</sup> Ghareeb. "LGBT in Sudan Under Islamic Laws". *Freedom Sudan and Bedayaa*, 2011. <http://bedayaa.webs.com/documents/LGBT%20in%20Sudan%20under%20Islamic%20Laws.pdf>
- <sup>12</sup> Abdelaziz, Khaled, Opheera McDoom, Mark Heinrich. "Sudan sentences 19 men for wearing women's clothes". *Reuters*, 4 Aug 2010. <http://in.mobile.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idINIndia-50624520100804>
- <sup>13</sup> "Police arrests Sudanese models after fashion show in Khartoum". *Sudan Tribune*. 25 June 2010. <http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article35493>
- <sup>14</sup> Littauer, Dan. "Police in Sudan Arrest and Beat Nine Gay Men". *Gay Star News*, 25 February 2013. <http://www.gaystarnews.com/article/police-sudan-arrest-and-beat-nine-gay-men250213>
- <sup>15</sup> "In a Time of Torture: The Assault on Justice In Egypt's Crackdown on Homosexual Conduct." *Human Rights Watch*, February 2004. <http://www.hrw.org/print/reports/2004/02/29/time-torture>
- <sup>16</sup> "Abdul Moneim al-Shahat on democracy and decentralization of power" <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=4kFirseQTQE>, October 2011. [Translation: <http://www.islamopediaonline.org/fatwa/abdul-moneim-al-shahat-democracy-and-decentralization-power>]
- <sup>17</sup> United Nations Entity for Gender Equality and the Empowerment of Women. "Study on Ways and Methods to Eliminate Sexual Harassment in Egypt", April 2013. [http://www.dgvn.de/fileadmin/user\\_upload/DOKUMENTE/English\\_Documents/Sexual-Harassment-Study-Egypt-Final-EN.pdf](http://www.dgvn.de/fileadmin/user_upload/DOKUMENTE/English_Documents/Sexual-Harassment-Study-Egypt-Final-EN.pdf)
- <sup>18</sup> Mayen, Nadia. "Women in Egypt suffer more sexual violence under Islamist rule", *Al Arabiya Institute*, June 2013. <http://estudies.alarabiya.net/content/women-egypt-suffer-more-sexual-violence-under-islamist-rule>
- <sup>19</sup> "Stoning Adulterers". *Pew Research Center*, June 2011. <http://www.pewresearch.org/daily-number/stoning-adulterers/>